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WORKING WITH NATURAL ENEMIES 

There are reasons why only a few of the 75 whitefly species found in Florida are causing problems; one 

important reason is that they are attacked by many other organisms. At least five very small beetles, 

various other arthropods and two parasitoid wasps attack the ficus whitefly; at least two wasp parasitoids 

and a number of beetles attack the rugose spiraling whitefly.  The same is also true for the silverleaf 

whitefly. These beneficial organisms do not completely control whiteflies, but can keep numbers down to 

an acceptable level. Improper use of pesticides can harm beneficial insects and makes controlling 

whiteflies more difficult.  Our recommendation for reducing harm to beneficial insects is to use 

insecticides applied directly to the soil or trunk, and use different and less harmful insecticides if treating 

the leaves.   

Additionally, commercially available predators and insect diseases are being developed for whitefly 

control.  These newer options include the predatory Swirskii mite, and certain fungi that can kill whiteflies.  

The insect-destroying fungi work most effectively during the warm and moist times of the year.  However, 

it is important to choose the appropriate natural enemy or disease for the particular whitefly because not 

all natural enemies and diseases work on all whiteflies. 

Article #3 in a series brought to you through the efforts of the Palm Beach County Whitefly Task Force 
Task Force Website: http://www.pbcgov.com/coextension/horticulture/whitefly/  

Whitefly Blog Archives: http://palmbeachcountyextension.wordpress.com/category/whitefly/  
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